

March 20, 2023

Senator Bernard Sanders, Chairman Senator Bill Cassidy, MD, Ranking Member Senate Committee on Health, Education, Labor and Pensions 428 Senate Dirksen Office Building Washington, DC 20510

Chairman Sanders and Ranking Member Cassidy:

Thank you for your request for information on the drivers of and potential solutions for health care workforce shortages.

To the extent that the United States is suffering from a health care workforce shortage, it is largely self-inflicted by decades of misguided public policy. Thankfully, there are plenty of opportunities for stakeholders, including both federal and state lawmakers, to improve upon the present circumstance. However, Congress should be wary of recommendations that double down on the same programs that, despite 40 to 50 years of taxpayer financing, have still failed to produce compelling evidence of their effectiveness.

1. Relax current bottlenecks in training of clinical workforce.

One side effect of relatively high compensation for health care professionals in the United States is that there is no shortage of individuals who want to join the health care workforce. But each year, tens of thousands of prospective clinicians are turned away at various stages of the training pipeline.

Medical schools: For the 2022-23 year, the American Association of Medical Colleges (AAMC) reported that 55,188 prospective physicians applied to medical school, but only 22,712 were ultimately enrolled. In fact, medical schools have only enrolled between 36 and 42 percent of applicants for the past decade, compared to the modern high of 60 percent in 1988.¹

While certainly not every medical school application is of a quality worthy of acceptance, data made available by the AAMC indicates matriculations are more correlated to supply of medical school opportunities than other quality metrics. For instance, only 36 percent of applicants matriculated in 2021, but those who did had on average higher Medical College Admission Test (MCAT) scores and grade point averages (GPAs) than those in 2018 when 42 percent of applicants were enrolled.²

The Liaison Committee on Medical Education is responsible for accrediting new allopathic medical schools and the Commission on Osteopathic College Accreditation for new colleges of osteopathic medicine. It is true there has been an increase in medical schools and enrollment

^{1&}quot;2022 FACTS: Applicants and Matriculants Data, American Association of Medical Colleges," accessed March 19, 2023, https://www.aamc.org/data-reports/students-residents/interactive-data/2022-facts-applicants-and-matriculants-data.
2"Table A-16: MCAT Scores and GPAs for Applicants and Matriculants to U.S. MD-Granting Medical Schools, 2018-2019 through 2022-2023," American Association of Medical Colleges, accessed March 19, 2023, https://www.aamc.org/media/6056/download?attachment.



since the ill-advised 25-year pause on increasing medical school enrollment ended in 2005,³ but as lagging acceptance rates indicate – there is still more qualified demand than present supply.

Residency programs: In 2023, 42,952 prospective physicians applied for a residency, but only 34,822 "matched" to a first-year position (81 percent).⁴ This represents a significant improvement from 2009, when only 71 percent of applicants found a "match" with a residency, but the lack of credentialed residency opportunities continues to be a key bottleneck in the physician training pipeline.⁵

A common misconception is that hospitals do not add residency slots because Congress capped the number of residency slots subsidized by Medicare in 1997 (only just recently, the Consolidated Appropriations Act of 2021 [P.L. 116-260] added another 1,000 Medicare-funded residency slots over five years). In reality, evidence suggests that the cap on *Medicare-funded* residency slots did not impact the growth of *total* residency slots. From an Institute of Medicine report on the subject in 2014:

"Many hospitals have expanded their teaching programs despite the cap...There is no way to know whether the growth in positions would have been significantly greater, as some argue, without the caps. However, the available evidence shows that, for the last decade, the number of training positions has grown at the same pace as the period before the caps."

Even without additional federal funding, hospitals have a strong financial incentive to add or increase the size of their residency programs. This is because residents provide hospitals high-skilled but relatively cheap labor. However, before a hospital can add even a privately financed residency slot, it needs approval by the Accreditation Council for Graduate Medical Education.

Foreign trained doctors: Foreign trained doctors comprise an important part of the physician workforce, as over one in four active physicians attended medical school outside the United States. While this is higher than the 18 percent average of other countries for which the OECD has data available, foreign trained doctors make up a larger percentage of the physician workforce in countries such as Sweden (29 percent), the United Kingdom (30 percent), and Switzerland (38 percent).⁸ As highlighted in a joint report published by the Departments of Health and Human Services, Labor, and Treasury in 2018, these individuals face additional

³ James E. Dalen, MD, MPH, "The Moratorium on US Medical School Enrollment from 19080 to 2005: What Were We Thinking?," *The American Journal of Medicine*, February 2008, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.amjmed.2007.10.024.

^{4&}quot;NRMP® Celebrates Match Day by Publishing the Results of a Record-Breaking 2023 Main Residency Match®," NRMP, March 17, 2023, https://www.nrmp.org/about/news/2023/03/nrmp-celebrates-match-day-by-publishing-the-results-of-a-record-breaking-2023-main-residency-match/.

⁵"Results and Data 2021 Main Residency Match®," NRMP, May 2021, https://www.nrmp.org/wp-content/uploads/2022/11/MRM-Results_and-Data_2021_revised.pdf.

^{6&}quot;Graduate medical education that meets the nation's health needs," Institute of Medicine, 2014,

https://nap.nationalacademies.org/catalog/18754/graduate-medical-education-that-meets-the-nations-health-needs.

⁷Deborah M. DeMarco, MD, FACP, Richard Forster, MD, Thomas Gakins, MBA, Robert W. Finberg, MD, "Eliminating Residents Increases the Cost of Care," *Journal of Graduate Medical Education*, August 2017, https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC5559250/.

⁸"International migration of doctors and nurses, Health at a Glace 2021: OECD Indicators," accessed March 19, 2023, https://www.oecd-ilibrary.org/sites/d969fe68-en/index.html?itemId=/content/component/d969fe68-en.



hurdles to practicing medicine that sometimes includes duplicative examinations, more limited residency opportunities, caps on visas and green cards, and large fees.⁹

Nursing schools: There are also more qualified nursing applicants than available placements in nursing schools. Nurses require less education and training than physicians, and their reimbursement is less influenced by government programs. This shorter lag time and greater influence of market prices for labor means nursing supply should be more responsive to demand than the physician workforce. While the supply of nurses is more responsive to demand, acceptance into accredited nursing programs is a key bottleneck.

In 2014, only 44.9 percent of applications were accepted to baccalaureate programs.¹⁰ In 2021, 91,938 applications that were "qualified" according to the American Association of Colleges of Nursing were turned down by nursing schools.¹¹ Nursing schools are primarily accredited by the Accreditation Commission for Education in Nursing and the Commission on Collegiate Nursing Education.

Recommendations: To the extent Congress tolerates monopolies or near monopolies in the accreditation of medical schools, residency programs, and nursing schools, etc. – it should demand accountability for why such large gaps between the aspiring clinicians and those accepted into accredited programs have persisted for decades.

While new programs will not launch overnight even if the accreditors are pushed to be more responsive to our country's health workforce needs, more immediate action should be taken to allow additional foreign trained doctors to enter and stay in the United States. These are doctors ready and willing to provide care in the United States but have often been stuck waiting as Congress waits decades to rationalize our immigration policies more broadly.

2. Do not expand federally funded programs with limited evidence of effectiveness.

The vast majority of federal support for clinical workforce goes to programs that are decades old and were never designed to be efficient force multipliers.

Medicare Graduate Medical Education: By far the largest source of federal assistance for health care workforce training is the Medicare Graduate Medical Education (GME) program by which the federal government pays hospitals an average of over \$170,000 per eligible resident per year. The total funding was about \$16 billion in 2020. Much ink has been spilled on how the

⁹"Reforming America's Healthcare System Through Choice and Competition," Departments of Health and Human Services, Labor, and Treasury, December 3, 2018.

[&]quot;"Nursing Schools See Enrollment Increases in Entry-Level Programs, Signaling Strong Interest in Nursing Careers," AACN, April 5, 2022, https://www.aacnnursing.org/News-Information/Press-Releases/View/ArticleId/25183/Nursing-Schools-See-Enrollment-Increases-in-Entry-Level-Programs.

¹² "GAO-21-391 Physician Workforce: Caps on Medicare-Funded Graduate Medical Education at Teaching Hospitals," Government Accountability Office, May 21, 2021, https://www.gao.gov/products/gao-21-391.

¹³Marco A. Villagrana, "Medicare Graduate Medical Education Payments: An Overview, Congressional Research Service," September 29, 2022, https://crsreports.congress.gov/product/pdf/IF/IF10960.



current reimbursement varies significantly from hospital to hospital, ¹⁴ is geographically biased, ¹⁵ and is not correlated to the actual cost of training residents. ¹⁶ These issues reflect that it was designed in the early 1980s to accommodate legacy programs rather than to respond to actual workforce needs.

As described in *Medicare Prospective Payment and the Shaping of U.S. Health Care*, during the overhaul of Medicare reimbursement to hospitals in 1983 teaching hospitals (largely concentrated in the Northeast) objected to the originally proposed cost-based adjustment to Medicare payment for graduate medical education. In response, the authors of the legislation simply doubled the proposed amount. In the words of the Assistant Secretary for Policy and Planning at the Department of Health and Human Services (HHS) at the time of the transition:

"Were we overly generous on the teaching adjustment? Sure. I've said publicly innumerable times that the real number was not two [a doubling]. I mean, any fool would know that two is a totally made-up number, but it was close to two...That made the teaching hospitals reasonably happy and it gave us a very important part of New York's political delegation, including [Pat] Moynihan and Charlie Rangel."¹⁷

It should be no surprise then that the Medicare Payment Advisory Commission (MedPAC) continues to note that a significant portion of GME payment is not empirically justified. It is also not surprising that, as noted above, there is no evidence that limiting growth in Medicare-financed residency slots limited the growth of overall residency programs.

Recommendation: There are numerous¹⁸ ways¹⁹ GME could be reformed²⁰ to at least make it more efficient, but unfortunately any broader changes are unlikely in the immediate term as the politics supporting the inefficient status quo have not changed much since 1983. For now, Congress should just avoid further expanding a program whose underlying framework was never appropriately designed to meet its purported goal in the first place.

National Health Service Corps: The National Health Service Corps (NHSC) enrolled its first participant over 50 years ago. Unlike Medicare GME, the purported purpose of the NHSC is not to increase the number of clinicians but rather to encourage more desirable distribution of clinicians across the United States with an aim on expanding supply in underserved areas. Like

¹⁴"GAO-18-240 Physician Workforce: HHS Needs Better Information to Comprehensively Evaluate Graduate Medical Education Fund," Government Accountability Office, March 9, 2018, https://www.gao.gov/products/gao-18-240.

¹⁵Fitzhugh Mullan, MD, Candice Chen, MD, MPH, and Erika Steinmetz, "The Geography of Graduate Medical Education: Inbalances Signal Need for New Distribution Policies," *Health Affairs*, November 2013, https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC3951373/.

¹⁶"Revising Medicare's indirect medical education payments to better reflect teaching hospitals' costs," Medicare Payment Advisory Commission, June 2021, https://www.medpac.gov/wp-content/uploads/import_data/scrape_files/docs/default-source/default-document-library/jun21_ch6_medpac_report_to_congress_sec.pdf.

¹⁷Rick Mayes, PhD, and Robert A. Berenson, MD, "Medicare Prospective Payment and the Shaping of U.S. Health Care," Johns Hopkins University Press, May 1, 2008, https://www.press.jhu.edu/books/title/3463/medicare-prospective-payment-and-shaping-us-health-care.

¹⁸"Fiscal Year 2013 Budget of the US Government," Government Printing Office, February 13, 2012, http://www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/BUDGET-2013-BUD/pdf/BUDGET-2013-BUD.pd.

¹⁹"Putting America's Health First FY 2021 President's Budget for HHS," Department of Health and Human Services, 2020 https://www.hhs.gov/sites/default/files/fy-2021-budget-in-brief.pdf.

²⁰"Revising Medicare's indirect medical education payments to better reflect teaching hospitals' costs," Medicare Payment Advisory Commission, June 2021 https://www.medpac.gov/wp-content/uploads/import_data/scrape_files/docs/default-source/default-document-library/jun21_ch6_medpac_report_to_congress_sec.pdf.



GME, even after decades of taxpayer financing, there is little evidence the program has been successful.

Most advocacy around the NHSC focuses on the number of participants and the amount they have saved in loan repayment. For example, the website of the Health Resources and Services Administration (HRSA), the agency that runs the NHSC program, predominantly touts the impact of "more than 20,000 NHSC members providing care to more than 21 million." This provides no information about the number of providers who would serve in a "health professional shortage area (HPSA)" in the absence of the program or how many additional patients receive care.

Another commonly cited statistic is that 84 percent of those who fulfilled their service commitment continue to practice in a HPSA for at least one year after their obligation is completed. However, even this is misleading. A 2016 analysis paid for by the Department of Health and Human Services (HHS) found that a primary care provider was more likely to continue practicing in a HPSA if they had not received NHSC support than if they had. There could be many reasons for this – for instance, it is logical that someone who is willing to go to a HPSA without financial inducement could have stronger reasons for staying there than someone who is. But it brings focus to the question of how many participants in the NHSC are receiving financial benefit for something they would have done anyway. The same study attempted to answer this question but conceded their "estimates should be viewed with caution" due to "important (and insurmountable) data challenges."

Recommendation: Since there is not compelling evidence of the effectiveness of the NHSC after 50 years of experience, it is likely there will be none forthcoming anytime soon. However, the American Rescue Plan (ARP; P.L 117-2) recently dedicated an additional \$800 million for an expansion of NHSC. This amount is more than enough to reinforce the lessons of the past 50 years and should not be increased further. If a better plan to evaluate the effectiveness of the expansion and underlying appropriation is not developed and implemented, Congress should consider rescinding any remaining funds.

3. Encourage a more efficient workforce.

In the recently released Report to Congress, MedPAC noted the following:

"The supply of most types of clinicians has been growing in recent years, although the composition of the clinician workforce continues to change, with a rapid increase in the number of advanced practice registered nurses and physician assistants, steady increase in the number of specialists, and a slow decline in the number of primary care physicians."²⁴

²¹"Mission, Work, and Impact," National Health Service Corps, Health Resources and Services Administration, accessed March 19, 2023, https://nhsc.hrsa.gov/about-us.

²² "Report to Congress, National Health Service Corps for the year 2021," U.S. Department of Health Resources and Services Administration, https://bhw.hrsa.gov/sites/default/files/bureau-health-workforce/about-us/reports-to-congress/report-congress-nhsc-2021.pdf

²³Sebastian Negrusa, Paul Hogan, Projesh Ghosh, and Lachlan Watkins, "National Health Service Corps – An Extended Analysis," The Lewin Group, September 27, 2016, https://aspe.hhs.gov/sites/default/files/private/pdf/255496/NHSCanalysis.pdf. ²⁴"March 2023 Report to the Congress: Medicare Payment Policy," Medicare Payment Advisory Commission, March 15, 2023, https://www.medpac.gov/document/march-2023-report-to-the-congress-medicare-payment-policy/.



Non-physician clinicians are an important part of the health workforce, and the importance of these roles has only increased due to the restrictions that have limited the growth in the number of physicians. It is commonly noted that the U.S. has fewer doctors per capita (2.6 per 1,000 population) than the average (3.6) of members in the Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD), ²⁵ but there are actually *more* nurses per capita (12 per 1,000 population) than the average OECD nation (8.8).²⁶ In particular, advance practice nurses have seen dramatic growth from 120,000 in 2007²⁷ to over 350,000 in 2022.²⁸

Advanced practice nurses can and do provide much of our nation's primary and routine follow-up care, when and where state rules let them. As noted by the Institute of Medicine in 2011:

"Evidence suggests that access to quality care can be greatly expanded by increasing the use of [registered nurses] RNs and [advanced practice registered nurses] APRNs in primary, chronic, and transitional care...yet in many cases, outdated regulations, biases, and policies prevent nurses, particularly APRNs from practicing to the full extent of their education, skills, and competencies."²⁹

Many states already allow for independent practice of nurse practitioners, especially in the rural western states and New England. However, over 20 states still restrict the extent to which nurse practitioners can provide care independently.³⁰

Physician assistants provide another opportunity for expanding access to care providers. Many states enabled physician assistants greater flexibility to provide care in 2020, and some rural states have since moved to make these changes permanent.³¹ According to the Bureau of Labor Statistics, there were over 130,000 physician assistants in the United States in 2021.³²

Recommendations: While many of the barriers to non-physician clinicians providing care up to the extent of their education and training are at the state level, the federal government is not without options. At the federal level, Congress should consider revisiting any remaining Medicare payment rules that require physician supervision requirements exceeding those in

²⁵"Number of medical doctors and nurses," OECD, August 23, 2021, https://www.oecd.org/coronavirus/en/data-insights/number-of-medical-doctors-and-nurses.

²⁶"Practising nurses per 1 000 population, 2000 and 2019 (or nearest year)," OECD, 2021, <a href="https://www.oecd-butters-nurse

²⁶"Practising nurses per 1 000 population, 2000 and 2019 (or nearest year)," OECD, 2021, <a href="https://www.oecd-ilibrary.org/sites/015d1834-en/index.html?itemId=/content/component/015d1834-en/index.html?itemId=/content/co

²⁷"Nurse Practitioner Role Grows to More Than 270,000," American Association of Nurse Practitioners, January 28, 2019, https://www.aanp.org/news-feed/nurse-practitioner-role-continues-to-grow-to-meet-primary-care-provider-shortages-and-patient-demands.

[&]quot;28NP Fact Sheet," American Association of Nurse Practitioners, November 2022, https://www.aanp.org/about/all-about-nps/np-fact-sheet.

²⁹"The Future of Nursing: Leading Change, Advancing Health," Institute of Medicine, 2011, https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/24983041/.

³⁰ State Practice Environment," American Association of Nurse Practitioners, accessed March 19, 2023,

https://www.aanp.org/advocacy/state/state-practice-environment.

31Michael Ollove, "Some States May Allow Nurses to Do More Without Doctors," Pew, January 26, 2023,

https://www.pewtrusts.org/en/research-and-analysis/blogs/stateline/2023/01/26/some-states-may-allow-nurses-to-do-more-without-doctors.

³²"29-1071 Physician Assistants," U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics, accessed March 19, 2023, https://www.bls.gov/oes/current/oes291071.htm.



state law and improving transparency and efficiency by ending "incident to" billing that prevents these providers from directly billing the program in certain circumstances.³³

4. Eliminate barriers to, but do not force, technology.

Productivity growth in health care has notoriously lagged behind other sectors of the economy, largely due to its labor-intensive nature.³⁴ However, while adoption of labor-saving technologies may be traditionally more limited in health care, there have been promising developments in recent years. But technology is not a panacea, and Congress should appreciate the expensive lessons of the HITECH Act of 2009 (Title XIII of P.L. 111-5).

Telehealth: The dramatic expansion of telehealth usage during the COVID-19 pandemic has helped provide evidence of its promise as a potential way to improve access and enhance productivity in health care. In 2021, McKinsey released a claims-based analysis that found that telehealth could replace 24 percent of in-person visits³⁵ and the *Journal of Medical Internet Research* highlighted a survey of physicians that indicated that over 44 percent of currently inperson visits could instead be effectively conducted via telehealth.³⁶ Paragon Health Institute plans to release a separate paper about how the pandemic impacted telehealth trends as well as how lawmakers can facilitate adoption of telehealth in a way that balances the promise of this technology with safeguards to prevent exploitation for waste, fraud, and abuse.

Artificial intelligence: The adoption of artificial intelligence (AI) in health care has been slow, with some notable exceptions such as complex image analysis in the fields of radiology³⁷ and ophthalmology.³⁸ A recently published National Bureau of Economic Research (NBER) working paper estimated more widespread adoption of AI technology could reduce administrative costs by 7 to 14 percent and medical costs by 5 to 8 percent.³⁹ A 2022 report by Brookings on AI identified regulatory barriers and misaligned payment incentives as two key barriers hindering adoption in health care.⁴⁰

Electronic health records: In 2009, then President-elect Barack Obama justified the forthcoming \$36 billion expenditure of taxpayer dollars on electronic health records (EHRs) by saying:

³³"Improving Medicare's payment policies for Advanced Practice Registered Nurses and Physician Assistant," Medicare Payment Advisory Commission, February 19, 2019, https://www.medpac.gov/improving-medicares-payment-policies-for-advanced-practice-registered-nurses-and-physician-assistants/.

³⁴David M. Cutler, "Where Are the Health Care Entrepreneurs? The Failure of Organizational Innovation in Health Care," NBER, 2011, https://www.journals.uchicago.edu/doi/pdf/10.1086/655816.

³⁵Oleg Bestsennyy, Greg Gilbert, Alex Harris, and Jennifer Rost, "Telehealth: A quarter-trillion-dollar post-COVID-19 reality?," McKinsey & Company, July 2021, https://connectwithcare.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/07/telehealth-a-quarter-trillion-dollar-post-covid-19-reality.pdf.

³⁶Walia, Bavneet, Shridhar, Anshu, et al, "US Physicians' Perspective on the Sudden Shift to Telehealth: Survey Study," JMIR Human Factors, 2021, https://humanfactors.jmir.org/2021/3/e26336.

³⁷Hosny A, Parmar C, Quackenbush J, Schwartz LH, Aerts HJWL, "Artificial intelligence in radiology," Nat Rev Cancer, August 2018, https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC6268174/.

 ³⁸Ahuja AS, Wagner IV, Dorairaj S, Checo L, Hulzen RT, "Artificial intelligence in ophthalmology: A multidisciplinary approach," Integr Med Res, December 2022, https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC9539781/.
 ³⁹Nikhil Sahni, George Stein, Rodney Zemmel, David M. Cutler, "Working Paper 30857 The Potential Impact of Artificial

³⁹Nikhil Sahni, George Stein, Rodney Zemmel, David M. Cutler, "Working Paper 30857 The Potential Impact of Artificial Intelligence on Healthcare Spending," National Bureau of Economic Research, National Bureau of Economic Research, January 2023, https://www.nber.org/system/files/working_papers/w30857/w30857.pdf.

⁴⁰Avi Goldfarb and Florenta Teodoridis, "Why is AI adoption in health care lagging," March 9, 2022, https://www.brookings.edu/research/why-is-ai-adoption-in-health-care-lagging/.



"This will cut waste, eliminate red tape, and reduce the need to repeat expensive medical tests. It just won't save billions of dollars and thousands of jobs – it will save lives by reducing the deadly but preventable medical errors that pervade our health care system."

While adoption did spike due to the massive federal investment (hospital adoption of EHRs increased from 9 percent to 96 percent over ten years),⁴² former President Obama himself was perhaps the best in summing up the discouraging results upon reflection in 2017.

"The fact that there are still just mountains of paperwork...and the doctors still have to input stuff, and the nurses are spending all their time on all this administrative work. We put a big slug of money into trying to encourage everyone to digitalize, to catch up with the rest of the world...that's been harder than we expected."

Recommendations: Congress should focus on relieving regulatory and payment barriers that unduly restrict adoption of labor-saving technologies. However, it should refrain from large taxpayer investments or the forced adoption of specific technologies by health care providers as it did with EHRs.

5. Reduce reliance on price controls.

Beyond supply constraints, the Medicare fee schedule is another significant factor that contributes to workforce shortages and maldistribution of workforce resources across geographic areas and specialties. Congress has given the Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services (CMS) and the many stakeholders on whom it relies for advice the impossible task of determining the appropriate value of almost all health care goods and services across the entire economy. Not only is this impossibly complex, it has predictable flaws.

The noble goal of the currently designed payment is to appropriately reimburse providers for the cost of providing a service plus a small profit margin. Even if CMS's staff and outside experts somehow managed set the "correct" price for everything to achieve this goal, a system ultimately designed to simply reimburse providers for the cost of doing business will never appropriately anticipate future needs or opportunities. However, it does create powerful advocates for maintaining the status quo, and the current rulemaking process provides the levers for defending it. The negative impact on workforce is only one of the most acute and currently noticeable ways this problem manifests itself today.

Unlike in other sectors of the economy, the largest payer of health care services in the United States will not increase wages to lure prospective workers or subsets of workers into areas of high need or demand. Congress attempts to compensate with a discretionary grant program or a demonstration project here or there, but the political process is far too slow and influenced by

⁴¹David Goldman, "Obama's big idea: Digital health records," CNN Money, January 12, 2009, https://money.cnn.com/2009/01/12/technology/stimulus_health_care/.

⁴²Fred Schulte and Erika Fry, "Death by 1,000 Clicks: Where Electronic Health Records Went Wrong," Kaiser Health News and Fortune, March 18, 2019, https://khn.org/news/death-by-a-thousand-clicks/.

⁴³Sarah Kliff, "Obama's surprising answer on which part of Obamacare has disappointed him the most," Vox, January 9, 2017, https://www.vox.com/2017/1/9/14211778/obama-electronic-medical-records.



too disparate constituencies – making such substitutes late and inefficient at best but more often completely counterproductive.

Recommendations: As Congress oversees the long, torturous transition away from fee-for-service, it should favor responsible payment that remains flexible in the face of changes in need, demand, and innovation while limiting bureaucratic hurdles. Congress should also avoid narrowly targeted and prescriptive grant programs that, by the time of passage and implementation, will likely be solving yesterday's problem and creating another special interest dedicated to perpetuating the funding whether it is effective or not. In the meantime, it is worth considering whether updates to the relative value units in the physician fee schedule should more explicitly factor in future workforce needs.

Thank you again for your solicitation of input.

Sincerely,

Theo Merkel
Director, Private Health Initiative
Senior Research Fellow
Paragon Health Institute